COUNCIL (BUDGET)
2nd March, 2011

Meeting commenced:



9.30 am.
"
adjourned 


12.35 am.

      
    reconvened 

1.35 pm.
          finished      

3.20 pm. fillin "end time" 
PRESENT:
Councillor G. Wilson (Mayor) - in the Chair fillin "line 1" 

Councillors Ainsworth, Balkind, Boshell, Bramer-Kelly, Brocklehurst, Cheetham, Clague, Coen, Collinson, Compton, Connor, Cullen, Davies, Dawson, Dirir, Dobbs, Drake, Ferguson, K Garrido, R Garrido, Hill, Hinds, Houlton, Hudson, Humphries, Jolley, Jones,  Kean, King, Lancaster, Lea, Lindley, Loveday, McIntyre, MacDonald, Mashiter, Merry, Mold, Morris, Mullen, Murphy, O'Neill, Owen, Pennington, Potter, Ryan, Smyth, Taylor, Tope, L Turner, N Turner, Warmisham, R Wilson and Mr J Wheelton. fillin "other names" 
148.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Antrobus, Burgoyne, Cooke, Davies, Heywood and Warner. 
149.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no interests declared. 
 150.
JOINT REPORT OF THE LEADER, THE LEAD MEMBER FOR CUSTOMER AND SUPPORT SERVICES, THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE AND THE CITY TREASURER  2011/12 REVENUE BUDGET AND CAPITAL PROGRAMME 
Prior to consideration of the abovementioned item Councillor Merry, Leader of the Council, moved that Members take a short adjournment in order that Members were given the opportunity to sign a petition to oppose unfair budget cuts. 

Councillor Lancaster seconded this request and following a show of hands it was;-
RESOLVED THAT Council will take an adjournment to the proceedings at an appropriate time to allow those members that wished to sign the aforementioned petition 

Following this, Council considered a joint report of the Leader, the Lead Member for Customer and Support Services, the Chief Executive and The City Treasurer  containing details of proposals for the 2011/12 Revenue Budget and Council Tax, Housing Revenue Account, Capital Programme, Prudential Indicators 2011/12 to 2013/14 and future budget  prospects 2012/13 to 2013/14.   

Councillor Hinds, the Lead Member for Customer and Support Services presented the budget to Council making references to the processes which had been undertaken during the development of the budget in such a challenging financial context.   He thanked the officers, Lead Members and all persons who had participated in the preparation of the budget and addressing the budget to Council made reference to;-
· The “uniqueness” of this budget
· Reduction of public sector expenditure
· Comprehensive Spending Review

· Front-loading of cuts and loss of Area Based Grant (ABG)
· Savings required of £40 million in 2011/12
· Scale of challenge required to achieve a balanced budget

He indicated that he was in a position to submit to Council for consideration no increase in Council Tax for Salford’s services, in keeping with Government policy, and so attract a council tax freeze grant from Government equivalent to a 2.5% increase.   He also indicated that the Greater Manchester Police Authority and the Fire and Civil Defence Authority precepts would also be frozen in 2011/12 at their 2010/11 amounts, so qualifying those authorities for the council tax freeze grant. 

He made reference to the inevitable impacts of large scale budget reductions and highlighted the major impacts on key services which included reductions in youth services, street cleaning and environmental support. He also referred to the increases in fees and charges for car parking, cremations and adult burials as well as the loss of approx 600 posts within the Council. 
He stated that the revenue budget for 2011/12 would be £228.561m and the capital programme would be £152.375m with unsupported borrowing of £34.290m (of which £4.314m will be funded from the Housing Revenue Account). He outlined the priorities within the Capital Investment Strategy 2011/12 – 2014/15 which would impact positively on housing, highways, regeneration, children, environment, health and social care, culture and sport and property, 
Finally, he submitted for consideration prudential indicators 2011/12 to 2013/14 and future prospects 2012/13 to 2013/14.   Councillor Merry seconded the motion supporting the budget proposals of Councillor Hinds.

Amendment moved and seconded

Councillor Cheetham moved an amendment seconded by Councillor Karen Garrido in the form of an alternative revenue budget for 2011/12 on behalf of the conservative Group (as attached to these minutes as appendix 6A).  Councillor Cheetham outlined in detail the conservative group proposals making reference to 

· Support of Strategic  Directors and officers 

· Radical reform of public spending

· Proposed additional savings across the Directorates
· A contribution to the reserve of £33,000 as opposed to a nil contribution in the proposals submitted by Councillor Hinds.

Councillor Merry urged the Members to oppose the proposed amendment making reference to the conservative policy of cutting public expenditure and the very difficult decisions that had had to be made in setting the budget for the forthcoming financial year in the light of the financial context. 
Councillors L Turner, MacDonald, R Garrido and Lindley then spoke in support of the amendment referring to the following;-
· current level of National Debt 
· Big Society

· streamlining of the Council

Various Councillors spoke against the proposed amendment highlighting the following;- 

· disproportional cuts faced by Salford, 
· contractual rights of employees
· impact of the discontinuation of ABG’s

· Future Jobs Fund 

· role of Executive Support Members
In seconding the amendment Councillor K Garrido referred to the difficulties faced by all Councillors in setting this year’s budget. She recounted the previous concerns voiced by her group in regard to staffing levels, non-essential expenditure, shared services and events such as the Ice Rink and the Proms in the Park. She thanked Councillor Cheetham for his work in preparing this alternative budget and the officers that had also been involved. In closing, Councillor Garrido highlighted the 
‘Ask Barbara’ forum, the levels of staff sickness across the various directorates and Rugby club sponsorship deals. 

After a lengthy and detailed debate the Mayor put the amendment to the meeting and from a show of hands declared the amendment not carried.
Councillor Owen had not wished to provide an amendment in the form of an alternative budget for 2011/12 on behalf of the Liberal Democrat Group and instead made a short statement referring to the frontloading of budget cuts, the role of the Executive Support Members, track record of the previous Labour government and the cuts being made to libraries and the street cleaning services. 
Councillor O’ Neill raised concerns with regard to the budget. He highlighted inflationary increases, reserves, lack of business growth and the need for close monitoring of the savings indicated.
On behalf of Councillor Ainsworth, who had submitted some specific questions, he requested that these be replied to outside of the meeting. 

Councillor Merry emphasised the difficulties encountered in this budget setting 
process and commented upon the Ice Rink and the Proms in the Park projects. He explained that the budget sought to limit the damage of these imposed budget cuts by reviewing and relocating certain services such as libraries. 
Councillor K Garrido expressed concerns that the capital programme had not been bought before Budget Scrutiny committee and requested that an urgent meeting of this committee be arranged so that this could take place before the next meeting of full Council scheduled for the 16th March 2011.
In addition to this she referred to the need to investigate further the sharing of services and back office functions with other local councils to ensure that council tax payers received value for money; she also expressed her thanks to the Chief Executive for her work in re-negotiating the contract with the BBC Philharmonic.
Councillor R Garrido explained why he would not support the proposed budget being put before Council as he was of the opinion that it did not do enough to protect the most vulnerable people in the City. 
Councillor Lancaster responded by informing Members that work was currently ongoing to secure shared services where possible including procurement and legal. Occupancy costs were also being driven down with better use of office space including the closure of the Minerva House site.
Councillor Hinds stated that he would agree to an emergency meeting of the Budget Scrutiny committee in order that comments on the capital programme could be submitted to full Council on the 16th March 2011.  

Advice was sought on this issue and a recommendation was made to Members to agree to approve a capital programme of no more than £152.375m and the proposed sources of funding as set out in Part 3 of the report now submitted , with an emergency meeting of the Budget Scrutiny committee to be convened in order that the detail of the capital programme be agreed at full Council on the 16th March 2011. 
Councillor Tope commented on the detrimental effect that introducing car park charges in Monton would have on the area.
In formally recommending the revenue budget and capital programme for 2011/12 to Council, Councillor Hinds recalled the many positive changes that had occurred across the City, not least of all the regeneration of the Quays. He stated that the budget was the very best that could be produced, in the light of the current financial position and sought to limit the consequences of the budget on the people of Salford. 
The Mayor then put the motion to the meeting and it was:-

RESOLVED:    (1) THAT Council approve a revenue budget of £228.561M for 2011/12.   




(2) THAT the revised revenue estimates for the year 2010/11 and the revenue estimates for 2011/12 as set out in this report now submitted be approved.




(3) THAT it be noted that the Lead Member for Customer and Support Services on 11th January approved the calculation of £70,065 as a Council tax base for the year 2011/12 in accordance with regulation 3 of the Local Authorities (Calculation of Council Tax Base) Regulations 1992 made under section 33(5) of the Local Government Finance Act 1992.  




(4) THAT the discount rate applied to the council tax on empty property and second homes be amended from 50% to 10% with effect from 1st April 2011.



(5) THAT the following amounts be now calculated by the Council for the year 2011/12 in accordance with sections 32 to 36 of the Local Government Finance Act 1992: -

	(a)
£659,739,000
	Being the aggregate amounts which the 

Council estimates for the items set out in section 32(2)(a) - (e) of the Act


	(b)     £431,178,491

	Being the aggregate of the amounts which the Council estimates for the items set out in section 32(3)(a) - (c) of the Act

	(c)     £228,560,509
	Being the amount by which the aggregate at 3(a) above exceeds the aggregate of 3(b) above, calculated by the Council, in accordance with section 32(4) of the Act, as its budget requirement for the year.


	(d)     £135,632,599
	Being the aggregate of the sums which the Council estimate will be payable for the year 

into its general rate fund in respect of redistributed non domestic rates, revenue support grant or additional grant increased by the amount of the sums which the Council estimate will be transferred in the year from its collection fund to its general fund in accordance with section 97(4) of the local Government Finance Act 1988 and having regard to the directions under section 98(4) and section 98(5) of the Local Government Finance Act 1988 made on 12th October, 1992 



	(e) £1,326.31


	Being the amount at 3(c) above less the amount at 3(d) above all divided by the amount at 2 above, calculated by the Council, in accordance with section 33(1) of the Act, as the basic amount of Council tax  for the year 



 (f)

Valuation Bands

A minus
A
B
C
D
E
F
G
H

£
736.84
884.21
  1,031.57  1,178.95  1,326.31   1,621.05  1,915.78
  2,210.52   2,652.62

being the amounts given by multiplying the amount at 3(e) above by the number which, in the proportion set out in Section 5(1) of the Act, is applicable to dwellings listed in a particular valuation band divided by the number which in that proportion is applicable to dwellings listed in valuation band D, calculated by the Council, in accordance with Section 36(1) of the Act, as the amounts to be taken into account for the year in respect of categories of dwellings listed in different valuation bands.



(6).
THAT it be noted that for the year 2011/12 the Greater Manchester Police Authority and the Greater Manchester Fire and Civil Defence Authority have stated the following amounts in precepts issued to the Council, in accordance with Section 40 of the Local Government Finance Act 1992, for each of the categories of the dwellings shown below:-

Precepting Authority
Valuation Bands
A             A          B          C           D           E           F          G           H



minus

Greater Manchester

Police Authority
£ 80.18    96.22   112.26   128.29   144.33    176.40    208.48
  240.55    288.66

Greater Manchester

Fire & Civil Defence 

Authority
£
 29.25
    35.10    40.95     46.80     52.65
      64.35       76.05    87.75
    105.30





(7). THAT, having calculated the aggregate in each case of the amounts at 3(f) and 4 above, the Council, in accordance with Section 30(2) of the Local Government Finance Act 1992, hereby sets the following amounts as the amounts of Council Tax for the year 2011/12 for each of the categories of dwellings shown below:-

Valuation Bands
      A minus
A              
B                C
D
             E                 F                  G    
H

£      846.27  1,015.53
1,184.78
    1,354.04     1,523.29
   1,861.80     2,200.31     2,538.82     3,046.58


(8) THAT the Housing Revenue Account (HRA) as now submitted in Part 

2 of the report now submitted  be approved.



(9) Request each Lead Member and Strategic Director to monitor rigorously the implementation of the accepted savings and expenditure against budget on a regular basis, to identify and report to Budget Scrutiny Committee any alternative savings which may be necessary to compensate for any savings not achievable in full and to ensure that overall net expenditure is contained within budget, and for the Lead Member and City Treasurer to report monthly to Budget Scrutiny Committee on progress with the budget on a corporate basis.


(10) THAT a capital programme of no more than £152.375 m and the proposed sources of funding as set out in Part 3 of the report now submitted be approved and ask Budget Scrutiny Committee to convene an urgent meeting and give their comments to full Council on the 16th March 2011 when the detail of the capital programme will be agreed.



(11) THAT the prudential indicators for 2011/12 to 2013/14 as submitted in Part 4 of the report now submitted  be approved. 

151. 
2011/12 TREASURY MANAGEMENT STRATEGY, ANNUAL INVESTMENT STRATEGY AND MINIMUM REVENUE PROVISION POLICY STATEMENT

The Lead Member for Customer & Support Services and the City Treasurer submitted  a joint report containing details of the Treasury Management Strategy for the financial year 2011/12 indicating its production and submission to the Council was required under the CIPFA Code of Practice.  Also submitted was the Annual Investment Strategy which was needed to be considered by the Council under the Local Government Act 2003 together with the Minimum Revenue Provision which records the Councils policy for the coming financial year prior to the commencement of the start of the financial year. It was logical, convenient and informative to consider all three strategies simultaneously.  



RESOLVED: THAT the 2011/12 Treasury Management Strategy, Annual Investment Strategy and Minimum Revenue Provision Policy Statement now submitted be approved. 
152.
ESTABLISHMENT OF A COMBINED AUTHORITY FOR GREATER MANCHESTER 

Members considered a report detailing the arrangements for the Establishment of the Combined Authority for Greater Manchester. 

       
RESOLVED: (1) THAT the report for the Arrangements for Establishment of the       Combined Authority now submitted be approved.


       (2)  THAT the following appointments to the Greater Manchester                Combined Authority be endorsed;- 

       (a) Councillor John Merry as Member and Councillor David Lancaster as substitute         Member to the Greater Manchester Combined Authority.
 (b) Three Members to the Transport for Greater Manchester Committee (2 Labour,  Councillor Roger Jones and Barry Warner, 1 Conservative, Councillor Robin            Garrido) 
 (c) Three Members to the Joint Scrutiny Pool effective from 1st April 2011 (2              Labour, Councillors Stephen Coen and Alice Smyth, 1 Conservative, Councillor       Karen Garrido)
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